MINUTES FOR FIVE (5) PUBLIC HEARINGS 

OF THE PLANNING AND ZONING BOARD

HELD TUESDAY, MAY 16, 2017 AT 7:30 P.M.
 AT THE CITY HALL AUDITORIUM, 110 RIVER STREET


Chairman Scott Marlow called to order the May 16, 2017 meeting of the Planning and Zoning Board at 7:34 p.m.

A.
PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE AND MOMENT OF SILENCE
B.
ROLL CALL

Members Present:   Richard Lutz, Michael Dolan, John Grant, Anthony Sutton, (Vice-Chair);


Carl S. Moore, Rick Varrone, Tom Nichol, Jim Quish, Scott Marlow, Chairman.

Not Present:  Tom Panzella


Staff:  David Sulkis, City Planner; Phyllis Leggett, Board Clerk 
C.
1.
CGS 8-24 APPROVAL – 44-64 RIVER STREET  Approval of lease at 58 River Street, Unit 14.  
Mr. Sulkis:  Explained the lease agreement submitted for the Board’s approval.
Motion:  By Mr. Quish to approve.
Second:  By Mr. Nichol

Discussion:  None

Vote:  All in favor.  Motion passed.
D.
PUBLIC HEARING (CONTINUED) – CLOSE BY:  JUNE 6, 2017;  
 EXPIRES:  AUGUST 10, 2017
2.
73 COOPER AVENUE (ZONE R-5) – Petition of Christopher Field, for Special Permit and Coastal Management Site Plan Review approval to construct a single family residence on Map 26, Block 458, Parcel 51, of which Field and Son Builders LLC is the owner.

Thomas Lynch, Esq., continuing the public hearing from the 5/2/2017 meeting.  The question of the building height was addressed.  The building height will be 33 feet.


The hearing was opened to the public.  Anyone in favor of the application?  No response.


Anyone opposed to the application?  No response.  


The Chair closed the public hearing.


Motion:  By Mr. Quish to approve the application as submitted.

Second:  By Mr. Grant.

Discussion:  None


Vote:  All in favor.  Motion passed.




E.
PUBLIC HEARINGS – CLOSE BY:  JUNE 20, 2017; EXPIRES:  AUGUST 24, 2017
3.   Proposed Re-subdivision of 150 Boston Post Road, 184 Boston Post Road, 92 Plains Road, 100 Plains Road, 110 Plains Road, and Map 53/Block 304/Lot 88A (Zone CCD-1)  
Re-subdivision application of Metro 150, LLC to establish a three-lot subdivision on Map 43, Block 304, Lots 80 and 80A, and Map 53, Block 304, Lots 82, 83, 84, and 88A, of which Jordan Realty, LLC is the owner.  
John Knuff, Esq.  147 Broad Street, Milford CT, representing Metro 150 LLC, who is the contract purchaser of 16.24 acres of property in the CDD-1 zone, bounded generally by Plains Road on the north, Boston Post Road on the east with the Gloria Shopping Center located at the corner, known as the Beard property for many years.
There are five agenda items; eight different applications.  Will keep each separate. 
Re-Subdivision:  The property is made up of six separate parcels.  Propose to consolidate the six parcels into three.  No lots are being created; actually reducing the number of lots.  Because of the importance of this project, the most conservative approach is being taken.
Attorney Knuff:  Described how the re-subdivision would be made and how they would relate to the applications presented.  Each lot complies with the bulk requirements in every way.

Mr. Sulkis:  Had nothing to add to Attorney Knuff’s statements.

 Board questions were answered by Attorney Knuff.

Chairman Marlow:  Opened the hearing to the public.  He gave the instructions for speaking at the public hearing.  Asked if anyone wished to speak in favor of the application. (No response)
Asked if anyone wished to speak against the application.  (No response).
The Chair closed the public hearing.

Chairman Marlow:  Asked if the Board wished to entertain approval of the subdivision.  

The Board asked questions of Mr. Sulkis with regard to the ramifications of approving the subdivision in the event of shared infrastructure; if one of the applications is denied  and the effect on the subdivision if the applicant does not go through with the purchase of the property.  
Mr. Sulkis:  Noted this application is just adjusting the property lines and has nothing to do with the infrastructure or any other aspects of the applications.  The subdivision will only become legal and take effect if the subdivision mylars are filed with the City. 
Motion:  By Mr. Varrone to approve the subdivision.
Second:  By Mr. Grant.
Discussion:  None.

Vote:  Eight in favor.  Mr. Lutz opposed.  Motion approved.

4.   150 Boston Post Road, 184 Boston Post Road, and 92 Plains Road – (Zone CDD-1)   Petition of Metro 150, LLC for Special Permit and Site Plan Review approval to construct a retail shopping center on Map 43, Block 304; Parcels 80 and 80A, and Map 53, Block 304, Parcel 82, of which Jordan Realty, LLC is the owner.

John Knuff, Esq., 147 Broad Street, Milford CT.   Distributed a memo to the Board regarding compliance with the various requirements, mainly posting of the placards relating to the retail project.   The application is for 60,000 SF retail shopping center on Lot 1 of the proposed re-subdivision which will front on Boston Post Road.  All plans have been reviewed and approved by City departments.  Retail stores in excess of 10,000 SF are permitted in this zone, subject to Special Permit approval.  The application complies with all zoning and subdivision requirements.  The City Engineer’s comments will be conditional upon approval.

Attorney Knuff introduced the Project Engineer, Architect and Traffic Engineer.  The landscape architect, Matt Pop could not be present, but it was noted he did a terrific job with landscaping.  

In many cases where a buffer is required, the proposed plan far exceeds the requirements.

Ray Paier, Westcott and Mapes, Inc., 142 Temple Street, New Haven, CT.  Described the engineering aspect of the 9.+ acres on Lot 1.  There will be a long uninterrupted frontage of over 500 feet, which will be used for pedestrian sidewalk.  There will be walkways and bike racks on both ends.  Loading dock in the rear with dumpster enclosures.  Met with the City engineer.  The plan exceeds the requirements.  Approval by the other City Departments.


John Wicko, Architect, 50 Broad Street, Milford. Buildinglighting and landscaping. Discussed the landscaping for the retail portion of the development.  Buffers exceed the requirements.  Described the shade trees, street trees and flowering trees; flowers and plantings will be planted throughout.  There will be site lighting.  Described the photometric plan.

Retail floor plan is 59,962 SF.  Could be up to three tenants depending on the type of tenant and their square footage requirements.  Described how the tenants would be situated in the buildings.  The style and design of the buildings; materials that will be used and elevations

 were described.
David Sullivan, PE, Milone and MacBroom; Traffic Engineer, Cheshire, CT.  The traffic study was standard protocol.  Existing conditions then existing conditions with the proposed traffic from the applications; level of service, similar to a report card with A being the best and F being the worst.  Recommendations are based on this information.  The study looked at the traffic impact on all three of these applications.  Specific to this discussion was the retail portion.  Study area:  Along Route 1 and Plains Road; Plains Road from I-95 to Route 1; 

Route 1 from the Plains Road intersection down to the 162 intersection.  Morning and afternoon commuter peak hours during the week and Saturday midday peak hours.  Traffic could be characterized as no growth over the past several years, but a.6% growth rate per year was used.  Mr. Sullivan described additional traffic study procedures.  
It was recommended that the access driveway be signalized.  No left turn out. This site will be reviewed by the Office of State Traffic Administration as a major traffic generator.

Attorney Knuff:  Introduced Bob Smith, the project developer and applicant, who would be available to answer any questions posed to him.
Mr. Sulkis:  The plan as proposed meets the zoning regulations.


Discussion:

Mr. Sullivan was asked about the future  of growth if the entire project was built, which included the potential development at West Avenue for the proposed Grillo residential complex.  Mr. Sullivan replied that DOT’s recommendation of .6% growth could be used for the traffic for this proposed application.


The question regarding how the drainage would work was responded to by Mr. Paier.

Chairman Marlow:  Opened the hearing to the public.  Gave instructions to the public.


Asked if anyone was in favor (No response)  Anyone opposed to the project.


Susan  Falsigno, 105 Benjamin Heights Drive:  Concerned about the current traffic in the area as well as future projects that will impact the traffic in this area.  Opposed to a contemporary look to the proposed buildings.  Should keep the character of the older buildings.

Dorothy Kosowicz, 60 Beneville Road .   There are so many empty retail stores in Milford.  Does not feel there is a need for more retail stores.  More traffic than has been described.

Christine  Parrella,1253 Naugatuck Ave.  Long time Milford resident.  Read a letter she wrote outlining her displeasure at all the changes that are taking place in Milford.  

Sharon Andregiglio(ph), 214 Plains Road   Grew up in Milford.  Milford has changed drastically. Living on Plains Road she has seen the traffic increase dramatically.   

Rebuttal by the Applicant:

Attorney Knuff:  There is no historic quality to this property.  It is a vacant piece of property with no natural resource or historic benefits.

Metrostar is a first class developer in Milford.  There will be quality retailers with anticipation

 of 100%  rentals.  He is confident based on police reports and OSTA’s review that there will be no traffic problems.


Chairman Marlow offered the public the opportunity to speak with regard to what had  just been discussed.  Anyone in favor (No response). Anyone in  opposition (No response).


Board Discussion:


Mr. Quish:  Thought it relevant  to get the full traffic picture by including all aspects of the planned development.

Attorney Knuff interjected that the total 16 acres of the property could be developed with all retail, which would generate much more traffic than the relatively small retail stores and minimal traffic generators of residential and small hotel will generate.


Question to the Architect, with regard to the existing pervious surfaces.  With development would be approximately 70% between the blacktop and the roof. Would there be green items for environmental impact?

Mr. Wicko:  Ground water management takes care of water runoff from the impervious and recharges the soil through underground galleries.

Attorney Knuff:  All retail buildings will have a white roof and there will be extensive landscaping requirements around the perimeter and within the site to provide additional shade.

Discussion about leaving the public hearing open.  Mr. Sutton suggested keeping each public hearing open and at the conclusion, return at a following meeting once the Board has had the time to digest all the individual proposals and interaction between them.


Chairman Marlow:  Will leave this public hearing open.

5.   100 Plains Road, 110 Plains Road, 150 Boston Post Road, Map 53/Block 304/Parcel 88A - (ZONE CDD-1) - Petition of Metro 150, LLC for Special Permit and Site Plan Review approval to construct a hotel on Map 43, Block 304, Parcel 80, and Map 53, Block 304, Parcels 83, 84, and 88A, of which Jordan Realty, LLC is the owner.

John Knuff, Esq, 147 Broad Street, Milford.  This is an application for a 125 room hotel on proposed Lot 3 of the resubvision, which is adjacent to I-95.  The application complies with all requirements for a hotel in the zoning regulations.   Photos of the placards were submitted for the record.

Raymond Paier, Westcott and Mapes, Inc., 142 Temple Street, New Haven, CT  06511.


Described the engineering plans for the proposed hotel.  The plan meets all the parking requirements.

John Wicko, Architect, 50 Broad Street, Milford, CT  06460.  The landscaping meets or exceeds the City’s requirements.  Entry is off Plains Road.  There will be a monument sign 

with the hotel name and street address.  All aspects of the hotel development was described via the site plan information displayed.  The extensive landscaping; tree varieties and materials to be used in the building construction were described.  The lighting and photometric plan was also described.

David Sullivan, PE, Milone and McBroom, Cheshire.  Traffic study.  Looked at existing conditions; the background;  growth rates, adding traffic from the two previous applications and this application.  All relative impacts on this application were studied.  Study area:  Exit 36 interchange at Plains Road to Route 1; down Route 1 past the retail site to Route 162.  The method of evaluation the speed and traffic counts and other traffic indicators were discussed.

Discussion:  No widening of the road is necessary.  Road is wide enough to allow a bypass lane for a left hand turn into the driveway.

Attorney Knuff:   There will be serious benefits from a tax perspective for the City.  Hotels are great tax generators.  The hotel stands on its own in terms of the positive impact it will have from a tax perspective, but will also provide a new and attractive location for visiting executives and leisure travelers to stop.  These three projects together will generate over $800,000 in taxes to the City.

Discussion:  Loading docks for the hotel; accessway to Junior Street will be a link through to the rear drive of the development below.


The question of the two hotel driveways being opposite each other was discussed.  It will not be a problem with two left turns. 


 Mr. Sutton:  What is the occupancy rates for existing hotels in Milford?  Is there a need for another hotel in Milford?

Attorney Knuff:   Industry standard:  A new hotel will not locate in a municipality unless the other hotels have reached a certain below vacancy rate.

Mr. Dolan:  What type of hotel will it be?  An economic chain or a high end chain.

Robert Smith, Managing Partner, MetroStar Properties: Has extensive experience in the hotel business, i.e., Courtyard in Orange; Marriott in Milford.  Only builds high quality.  Milford needs this type of hotel.

The food service was mentioned.  There will be no restaurant or food service as this is a small hotel.


Traffic appears to be a concen.  An independent traffic study by the Board was discussed.  Mr. Sulkis noted the Traffic professional did a study and it was approved by the Police Commission.  There is also a statutory clock on the application.   


Chairman Marlow:  Opened the hearing to the public.  He gave the instructions for the public to speak.  Asked in anyone was in favor of the application:
DeForest Smith, Pearce George Smith & Son Real Estate, 247 Broad Street, Milford.

The property is 22 acres.  His firm was hired to see the property.  This is an ideal property to be developed.  It has been zoned for development.  Told how other large square footage developers declined buying it.  The property owner would not sell off the parcels separately.  

 It ook the creative mind of Bob Smith to develop the entire piece of property.  He has an extensive background in selling properties that have been successful shopping centers.

He has been the sole agent for many large pieces of property.  This is the last large retail 

piece of property in Milford.  It will produce hundreds of jobs and construction jobs.
Chairman Marlow:  Asked if anyone was opposed to the application.
Susan Falcigno,105 Benjamin Heights Road.  Wants to go on the record as being opposed to the development.  Too much development going on in the City. The residents don’t  have the resources or the representation the developers have to oppose the ongoing development in the town.  Milford has become the dumping ground for developing.
Ann Maher, 50 Prospect Street.  Agrees with the last speaker and how a person’s world is changed once development goes in.  Questioning the propensity of the text regulation changes.  Changing the parking; changing the size of apartments; traffic that will result from the development.  Keep in mind while development is necessary it is the responsibility of the City to act on behalf of all the residents.

Chairman Marlow:  This hearing will remain open.
6.  
PROPOSED ZONING REGULATION TEXT CHANGES – Petition of Metro 150, LLC to amend the following language of Sections 3.16.2.2 (CDD-1) and 5.1.4 Figure 4:
Amend Section 3.16.2.2 to remove the requirement that multi-family residential buildings are only permitted in the CDD-1 zone “when at least 30% of the units are defined as affordable housing in accordance with Section 8-30g of the Connecticut General Statutes.”
Amend Section 3.16.2.2(4)(b) to reduce the permitted minimum square footage of one-bedroom units in multi-family residential buildings in the CDD-1 zone to 700 square feet.
Amend Section 5.1.4 Figure 4 to set the following minimum off-street parking requirements for multiple family dwellings in the CDD-1 zone: (a) minimum required parking spaces of 1-1.5 per efficiency bedroom unit; (b) minimum required parking spaces of 1.5-2 per one bedroom unit; and (c) minimum required parking spaces of 2-2.5 per two bedroom units.
7.  
92 Plains Road, 100 Plains Road, 150 Boston Post Road, and Map 53/Block 304/Lot 88A (Zone CDD-1) - Petition of Metro 150, LLC for Special Permit and Site Plan Review approval to construct multi-family residential at Map 43, Block 304, Lot 80, and Map 53, Block 304, Lots 82, 83, and 88A, of which Jordan Realty, LLC is the owner.  

Attorney Knuff:  Suggested the text regulation changes be combined with the Special Permit requested for the residential apartment complex.
Information pertaining to the applications submitted and postings of the placards were distributed to the Board and entered into the record.
John Knuff, Esq., 147 Broad Street, Milford CT.  This Special Permit application is for a 168 unit multi-family community consisting of 12 efficiency units; 104 one-bedroom units, and 52 two bedroom units which will be located in nine separate buildings together with a clubhouse, gym, game room and meeting room.  It will contain the same high level of design, architecture and finishes found in other Metro Star communities in Milford.
Requesting some modest changes to the regulations pertaining to multi-family in the CDD-1 zone.  Other than that, the application complies regulation standards.
Attorney Knuff described the proposed changes to the multi-family residential regulations.

He noted the elimination of the requirement that a residential building set aside 30% of the units as affordable is unnecessary and redundant, as any housing developer can propose an affordable housing  application under 8-30g in any zone in the City, other than an industrial zone.  
Also requesting to reduce the minimum size of a one-bedroom unit from 800 SF to 700 SF.

This is consistent with the marketplace demands.  If this was a mixed use building, only 575 SF would be required.

Requesting the reduction of the parking requirements for residential in the CDD-1 to match the requirements in the  MCDD and CDD-2 zones.  The requirements are in excess of what is needed as demonstrated by the applicant’s experience and other residential communities and other towns’ regulations.  Confident this parking standard will work in this location.
Ray Paier, PE, Westcott and  Mapes, 142 Temple Street, New Haven CT  06510.

Presented the site plan of the proposed residential complex of nine buildings with a clubhouse, gym, game and meeting room.  

John Wicko, Architect, 50 Broad Street, Milford.  The project meets all the zoning requirements.  Landscaping exceeds all the requirements.   Described the extensive plantings, and trees, fences and bike racks.  Three building with underneath parking to free up green space throughout the development, which will be larger than the minimum required.  The development was described via the display.  All the buffer requirements have been doubled and in some cases tripled.  The lighting plan and photometrics` was described.
Raymond Paier, Westcott and Mapes, Inc., 142 Temple Street, New Haven, presented the site plan of the proposed residential complex.  

John Wicko, Architect, 50 Broad Street, reviewed the building plans, stating that the project meets all the zoning requirements, and the landscaping exceeds all the requirements.  


David Sullivan, PE, Milone and MacBroom, Traffic Engineer, 99 Realty Dr, Cheshire, reviewed the traffic study with regard to this part of the proposal.

Robert Smith, Managing Partner, MetroStar Properties, 52 Cherry Street, described his personal connection to Milford and reviewed his real estate background. He said his quality standards are high and maintained that 8-30g statute has diminished the quality of apartments in the state, due to the economics of such developments. He said the residential project could be much larger and incorporate an economically viable 8-30g component, but he resisted that idea as it would degrade his quality standards.
Attorney Knuff:   There will be no 3-bedroom units, so there would be a very minimal number of school children.  With 3 bedroom units there is a fairly large and dramatic increase in school children.  The other major component to having school children in residential living is the cost of rent.  Data shows when prices come down school children go up.

Discussion:

Mr. Grant, Mr. Wicko, Mr. Lutz, Mr. Smith, Mr. Moore, Attorney Knuff, and Mr. Nichol discussed specific aspects of the proposed complex, including living area square footage requirements, snow shelves/snow removal, text revisions to the regulations, the potential presence and needs of children living in the units such as schoolbuses and playground areas, handicap access. Chairman Marlow asked if development would be done in phases; Mr. Smith said phasing would likely be necessary. Mr. Grant suggested installing a gate on Junior Street for emergency services; Mr. Smith agreed.

Chairman Chairman Marlow opened the hearing to the public with instructions.

Favor: Comments summarized below.

James Beard, 762 Wheelers Farms Road, expressed sympathy for those who dislike change, but said Mr. Smith’s development vision had revitalized downtown Milford and increased its economic viability.
Opposed: Comments summarized below.
Susan Glennon, 99 Carlson Dr, commented on school demographics in her capacity as School Board Chair, but said her main reason for attending the hearing was to urge the board to deny the 8-30g exception out of what she saw as fairness to other neighborhoods, which have been forced to accept 8-30g developments.  

Denise Doucette, 331 Meadowside Road, encouraged the board to maintain the 8-30g component in the project and regulations.

Susan Falcigno, 105 Benjamin Heights Drive also agreed with the speakers who are in favor of keeping the 8-30g component in the regulations.

Ann Maher, 50 Prospect Street, also said enough apartments should be built to support 8-30g development.

Rebuttal by Applicant:
Attorney Knuff:  As noted, when rates decrease school children go up.  Realizes Ms. Glennon’s concerns about the number of school children and where they are located in the City.  If this becomes an 8-30g project, there will be more children rather than less.
Want to build the best quality project and maximize taxes for the City and minimize City services.   Stated all the positive aspects this development will bring to the City.
Rebuttal by Opponents

Frank Genise, 331 Meadowside Road – Take advantage of the 8-30g requirement especially not being in a residential area.  Help the town meet its quota.  
Rebuttal by Applicant:
Mr. Smith:  He builds in a different class.  Not against 8-30g housing.  Can’t maintain the quality building he wants if he builds according to 8-30g requirements.
Discussion:  Regarding the potential number of school children if this would be developed under 8-30g; the financial cost of building the product Mr. Smith wants versus what it would cost to provide affordable units.  
Mr. Quish:  A lot to think about.  Would like to take this up the next time.

Mr. Varrone:  Three State representatives trying to squash the 8-30g regulation.

Does not want 8-30g and likes this project the way it is.  
Chairman Marlow:  What is the information the Board is looking for?
Mr. Quish:  Asked if there could be an Executive Session from the City Counsel to advise the Board on any potential implications for the 8-30g change.  Would want to weigh in on that before the Board meets again.  
Chairman Marlow:  Clarified to Mr. Sulkis:  What implications would it have to take the wording out of the [8-30g] regulation?

Mr. Sulkis:  The only implication would be if someone wanted to build regular housing on the subject development site, it could not be done.  The housing would have to be in compliance with the 8-30g regulation.  If the regulation is amended to remove that language, it does not preclude someone coming in to put in 8-30g housing, as it can be done in any zone in the City other than the Industrial zone.

Mr. Quish:  Was satisfied with the response.  

Chairman Marlow:  Keep all these open and come up with more at the next meeting.
Attorney Knuff:  In light of this being Phyllis’ last meeting, he thanked her for her years as a terrific public servant.  The audience applauded Attorney Knuff’s accolades.
F.
LIAISON REPORTS 


G.
REGULATION SUBCOMMITTEE – No update.

H. 
APPROVAL OF MINUTES –  5/2/2017


Motion:  By Mr. Sutton to approve the Minutes of 5/2/2017


Second:  By Mr. Varrone


Vote:  All members voted in favor of approving the 5/2/2017 Minutes.
I.
CHAIR’S REPORT – Chairman Marlow thanked Board Clerk, Phyllis Leggett for her 
years of work  on behalf of the Board.

J.
STAFF REPORT –  Mr. Sulkis thanked Phyllis for her hard work on behalf of the 


Planning and Zoning Board.
K.
ADJOURNMENT




Motion:  By Mr. Sutton to adjourn.



Second:  By Mr. Grant




Vote:  All in favor of adjournment.

The meeting adjourned at 11:00 p.m.  The next Planning and Zoning meeting 

will be held on Tuesday, June 6, 2017.


Respectfully submitted,


By:      Phyllis Leggett_____________________



Phyllis Leggett, Board Clerk
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